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Mayor Fonzie Flowers called the Board Meeting of the Town of Youngsville Board of 

Commissioners to order at 7:00pm.  Commissioner Johnson gave invocation.  In attendance 

were Commissioners Cat Redd, Terry Hedlund (teleconference), Scott Brame, Larry 

Wiggins, and Joseph Johnson.  Others in attendance were Town Administrator Phillip 

Cordeiro (teleconference), Town Clerk / Tax Collector Emily Hurd, Police Chief Greg 

Whitley, Attorney Katie Barber-Jones (teleconference), Parks and Recreation Director 

Andrew Smith, Public Works Supervisor Randy Smith, Planning Director Erin Klinger, 

and ABC Board Chairman Rick Houser.   

 

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE AGENDA  

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The next item on the agenda was the swearing in of Youngsville Police Officers: Zeb 

Robinson and Michael Bader.  Chief Whitley introduced both officers.   

 

Officer Michael James Bader graduated Basic Law Enforcement Training (BLET) at 

Vance Granville Community College (VGCC) in May of 2019.  Previously, he worked 

with the Oxford Police Department with over two years of experience.  Officer Bader’s 

family live in Youngsville.   

 

Officer Zeb Landon Robinson graduated BLET at VGCC in 2015.  He has six years of 

experience with the Henderson Police Department as a Sergeant.  Officer Robinson also 

has a B.S. Degree from NC State in Wildlife Biology.  He is currently working on his 

master’s degree from Arkansas State University in Public Administration.  Officer 

Robinson holds an Intermediate Law Enforcement Certificate.   
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Mayor Flowers swore in Officers Bader and Robinson.   

 

The next item on the agenda were Public Hearings.  The first Public Hearing was 

Annexation Petition 2021-1 and 2021-5, Holden Creek LLC and Taylor Morrison for 

Holden Creek Preserve, Phase 6.   

 

Mayor Flowers opened the Public Hearing at 7:08pm.  Cordeiro polled all teleconference 

participants and there were no comments from the public.  Hurd stated no one had 

registered to speak.  Mayor Flowers closed the Public Hearing at 7:10pm. 

 

The second Public Hearing was Annexation Petition 2021-4 – Patterson Woods LLC for 

East Woods of Patterson, Phase 7.   

 

Mayor Flowers opened the Public Hearing at 7:10pm.  Cordeiro polled all teleconference 

participants and there were no comments from the public.  Hurd stated no one had 

registered to speak.  Mayor Flowers closed the Public Hearing at 7:11pm. 

 

The third Public Hearing was a request to rezone by Michael Hurt for 2468 Cedar Creek 

Road from Franklin County R-8 to Town of Youngsville MU-2.   

 

Mayor Flowers opened the Public Hearing at 7:12pm.  Klinger explained Mr. Hurt 

approached Staff regarding annexation of the property and the construction of a 144-unit 

apartment complex.  She stated the annexation ordinance was approved the previous 

month.  Klinger explained this request would change the property from County zoning to 

Town zoning.  She noted the property is bounded by residential on all sides except the 

west, where it is bounded by MU-2 zoning.  All uses are compatible with the proposed 

zoning.  Klinger stated the request to rezone was consistent with the Future Land Use Map 

and Comprehensive Development Plan (CDP).  Planning Staff supports the request to 

rezone and the Planning Board recommended approval of the request to rezone at their 

March 2nd meeting. 

 

Mayor Flowers opened the floor to the public.  Cordeiro polled all teleconference 

participants and there were no comments from the public.  Hurd stated no one had 

registered to speak.  Mayor Flowers closed the Public Hearing at 7:13pm. 

 

The fourth Public Hearing was the proposed amendments to Chapter 6 of the Town Code 

of Ordinances (Solid Waste Management Program) and the amendments to the Town’s Fee 

Schedule.   

 

Mayor Flowers opened the Public Hearing at 7:14pm.  Cordeiro noted the Board received 

the two proposed draft revisions at their previous Board Meeting.  One proposed revision 

gave the responsibility of servicing the compactor to the Town and the other proposed 

revision gave the responsibility of servicing the compactor to the owner.  Cordeiro stated 

Staff recommends the proposed ordinance revision stating it would be the owner’s 

responsibility.  After several conversations with Mark Hurt, the owner of Hampton Village 

Apartments, Staff realized there was some confusion by the tenants regarding services, 
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such as the location for bulky items and how to work the compactor.  Cordeiro stated they 

have worked to alleviate these problems but there were some things that needed to be 

addressed in the ordinance.  He urged the Board to consider the proposed amendments.  

There was no requested action tonight but Cordeiro wanted to provide the opportunity to 

share input.  Cordeiro recommended the amendment for owner responsibility, noting the 

ordinance makes the responsibilities clear and includes an enforcement mechanism.  He 

explained Code Enforcement will be able write citations for violations and issue fines.  

Cordeiro stated this would modernize the ordinance and make it easier for both the Town 

and owners. 

 

Mayor Flowers opened the floor to the public.  Cordeiro polled all teleconference 

participants and there were no comments from the public.  Hurd stated no one had 

registered to speak.  Mayor Flowers closed the Public Hearing at 7:17pm. 

 

The next item on the agenda was citizens’ comments.  Due to the social distancing 

restriction for the COVID-19 Virus, citizens attended via web/teleconference.   

 

ABC Board Chairman Rick Houser wanted to update the Board regarding the progress of 

the new ABC Store.  Chairman Houser stated the NC ABC Commission formerly approved 

the relocation of the ABC Store to the Shopping Plaza on US #1 Highway.  He stated they 

were in the process of negotiating the lease and have plans for a July 1st opening date. 

 

Chairman Houser explained the current ABC Store would stay at the N College Street 

location until November, though they may continue leasing on a month-to-month basis 

since the owner has not yet submitted his plans.  If the ABC Board decides to keep the 

downtown ABC Store open, they will have to go before the NC ABC Commission for 

approval.   

 

Chairman Houser noted Commissioner Hedlund’s wife had expressed interest in serving 

on the ABC Board.  Based on his call with Laurie Lee at the NC ABC Commission, Mrs. 

Hedlund would be able to serve with no problems.  Chairman Houser stated he reviewed 

Mrs. Hedlund’s resume and was very impressed.  He felt she would make a great addition 

to the ABC Board.   

 

Hurd stated no one else had registered to speak.  Cordeiro polled all teleconference 

participants and there were no other comments from the public.   

 

The next item on the agenda was the approval of the Consent Agenda.  The Consent 

Agenda consisted of: 

▪ Minutes from the Regular Board Meeting – February 11, 2021 

▪ Finance Report 

▪ Fire Department Report 

▪ Parks and Recreation Report 

▪ Planning and Zoning Report 

▪ Police Department Report 

▪ Public Works Report 

▪ Tax Collector’s Report 
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▪ Tax Release – 2020 – Space Walk of North Carolina, LLC – Business 

closed in 2019 - $40.51 

▪ Order to Advertise 2020 Tax Liens between March 1, 2021 and June 30, 

2021 

▪ Budget Amendment – 2021-4 

 

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE CONSENT AGENDA  

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 

The next item on the agenda was Old Business.  The first item under Old Business was to 

adopt Annexation Ordinance 2021-1, Holden Creek LLC portion for Holden Creek 

Preserve, Phase 6 

 

MOTION: ADOPT ANNEXATION ORDINANCE 2021-1, HOLDEN CREEK 

LLC PORTION OF HOLDEN CREEK PRESERVE, PHASE 6 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The second item under Old Business was to adopt Annexation Ordinance 2021-4 for 

Patterson Woods LLC, East Woods of Patterson, Phase 7. 

 

MOTION: ADOPT ANNEXATION ORDINANCE 2021-4, PATTERSON 

WOODS LLC FOR EAST WOODS OF PATTERSON, PHASE 7 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The third item under Old Business was to adopt Annexation Ordinance 2021-5 for the 

Taylor Morrison portion of Holden Creek Preserve, Phase 6. 

 

MOTION: ADOPT ANNEXATION ORDINANCE 2021-5, TAYLOR 

MORRISON PORTION OF HOLDEN CREEK PRESERVE, PHASE 

6 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Brame and was seconded by Commissioner 

Wiggins.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The fourth item under Old Business was a discussion on Chapter 6 of the Town Code of 

Ordinances (Solid Waste Management Program) and the amendments to the Town’s Fee 

Schedule.  Mayor Flowers noted the proposed amendments were up for discussion tonight 

with no action requested at this time.   

 

Commissioner Brame inquired if the Town would still provide bulk waste pickup services 

as part of the owner services provision.  Cordeiro explained the Town would not provide 



 

5 

 

any service under the proposed revision in which the owner provides service.  If the 

apartments are not paying the monthly service fees, then they would not be eligible for 

services provided by the Town.  Commissioner Brame agreed that he would recommend 

that proposed amendment over the Town provided services amendment.   

 

Mayor Flowers also agreed, noting the Town asked the owner of the apartment complex to 

take over service of the compacter in 2014 and felt they have done a good job.  He did not 

see why the Town should add the additional headache.  Mayor Flowers noted there was a 

consensus for owner provided services. 

  

The next item on the agenda was New Business.  The first item under New Business was 

a request to rezone from Franklin County R-8 to Youngsville MU-2 by Michael Hurt for 

2468 Cedar Creek Road.     

 

MOTION: APPROVE REQUEST TO REZONE 2468 CEDAR CREEK ROAD 

TO YOUNGSVILLE MU-2 FROM FRANKLIN COUNTY R-8 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Johnson.   

 

Commissioner Redd noted the Board has recently had conversations regarding the traffic 

in the area.  She felt that with all the new residential additions in the area, this was 

something the Town may need to be proactive about.  Klinger noted NC DOT has requested 

the developers work on a signal warrant analysis.  Commissioner Brame agreed with 

Commissioner Redd.  When asked, Klinger explained the signal analysis was in addition 

to the previous recommendations by NC DOT.  She noted Wiggins Village, Phase 2 did 

not warrant an analysis because they did not have enough units.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The second item under New Business was to review Lila Hedlund’s application for the 

ABC Board.  Commissioner Hedlund abstained from the discussion and vote.   

 

MOTION: APPOINT LILA HEDLUND TO THE ABC BOARD WITH TERM 

TO EXPIRE ON JUNE 30, 2022 

 

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner 

Brame.  The motion passed unanimously.   

 

The next item on the agenda was Reports and Other Business.  Mayor Flowers noted he 

had a good discussion with Representative Matt Winslow regarding the litter problem in 

Youngsville.  He stated Representative Winslow was trying to introduce legislation to 

significantly increase the fines for littering.  Mayor Flowers hoped this would help stem 

some of the littering problem.   

 

Mayor Flowers stated he was excited about Baseball Season starting soon. 
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Cordeiro stated the ABC Board needed one additional Member.  He expressed his gratitude 

to Mrs. Hedlund for her participation and for other residents serving on the Town’s 

advisory boards.   

 

Cordeiro stated he would submit the budget within the next couple of weeks for discussion 

during the April Board Meeting with possible adoption during the May Board Meeting.   

 

Cordeiro noted how hard Staff has been working in his absence and expressed his 

appreciation for everything they were doing.  He stated there have been no disruptions in 

service as Staff works well together.   

 

Commissioner Hedlund stated the First Annual Road Clean would be held on Saturday, 

March 27th.  Volunteers will meet at the Burnt Barrell and noted they could use more 

volunteers.  He noted they had recently cleaned US 1A South as it could not wait.  They 

ended up with seventeen bags of debris.  

 

Commissioner Wiggins noted the vehicle noise continued to increase on Main Street.  

Chief Whitley stated he would work on it. 

 

Commissioner Brame stated he joined the Youngsville Area Business Association (YABA) 

and is now a member of their Board.  He noted he has gone to a couple of meetings and is 

still learning. 

 

Patton-Motluck stated she had nothing in addition to her report. 
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Mayor Flowers had nothing to add to the Youngsville Fire Department Report.   

 

 
 

 

R Smith noted Commissioner Hedlund had requested help with the litter on Highway 96 

and they got approximately twenty bags of litter.  While they were cleaning the area, R 

Smith explained one of the site guys for Timberlake Preserve stated their employees would 

try to keep that area cleaned of litter when possible.   

 

R Smith stated he had a couple of updates for his report.  The Mitchell Park tree project 

will begin Phase 1 after a meeting with the arborist.  There are four trees with ribbons on 

them that will be completely removed.  The stumps will be ground down and the remaining 

trees will be pruned to create more sunlit areas.  R Smith stated this will be a three-phase 

project, noting the trees will be handled first. 

 

R Smith noted Commissioner Johnson had expressed concerns regarding the lower parking 

at Luddy Park.  He stated they added stone as well as beams to border the parking area, 

using three loads of rock.  R Smith stated they were looking at adding more rock, but the 

ruts have been secured. 
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A Smith stated he had nothing in addition to his report. 

 

 
 

Klinger noted the May Board Meeting will have a heavy agenda.  She had nothing in 

addition to her report. 
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Chief Whitley stated he had nothing in addition to his report.   

 

 
Cordeiro thanked Chief Whitley for reaching out to the Franklin County Sheriff’s Office 

regarding inmates for road clean.  He noted the Sheriff committed inmate help as soon as 

they are able.  Mayor Flower thanked Chief Whitley as well, noting he understood the wait. 

 

Mayor Flowers congratulated Chief Whitley on his new hires.  Chief Whitley stated the 

cadets will be ready in early fall then the Police Department will be fully staffed. 

 

Attorney Barber-Jones stated she had nothing to add and stated she was there for any 

questions.   

 

Hurd noted the ABC Board met the third Tuesday of each month at 9am.  She explained 

this was one of the reasons it was hard to get volunteers. 

 

Hurd noted she had nothing in addition to the Tax Collector’s Report. 
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Mayor Flowers stated the Board had no need to go into Closed Session.  

 

The meeting adjourned at 7:44pm upon a motion made by Commissioner Brame, seconded 

by Commissioner Wiggins, and approved unanimously.   

 

 


